RLGSG 21 April 2016 - Agenda Item 5 a)


Report of the North West Representatives to the NJC Committee
This report is to be considered in conjunction with the verbal update to be provided at the meeting.

Colleagues will recall that the membership was consulted in February on the employers offer of a two-year settlement for NJC pay. The offer is effectively for a 1% headline pay award in each of the years 2016/17 and 2017/8 with additional increases at the bottom to take account of the statutory living wage. The headline outcome of the consultation was a rejection of the offer by 64% of our responding membership and indicative support for industrial action including strike action. 

Turnout in consultative ballots is historically lower than desired and this was no exception in absolute terms. However, 232 of 285 branches with NJC membership responded (81%) with the members from 165 of those rejecting the offer (71% of responding branches). Of the 11 UNISON Regions/Nations with NJC membership a rejection of the offer was the outcome in 10 of those 11.

In consideration of the consultation outcome on 23rd February the NJC Committee agreed to seek further talks with the LGA to reopen negations and also to seek authorisation from the Industrial Action Committee (IAC) to ballot for strike action. The LGA agreed to consider this request on 1st April (the claiming date for NJC pay) and, to nobody’s surprise, reiterated the original offer (as rejected by nearly two-thirds of responding members). 

The GMB consultation had returned a 9:1 acceptance of the offer. Unite had also resoundingly rejected the offer and agreed to take selective strike action. On the 5th April, and after much further discussion, the UNISON NJC Committee restated its decision to request that the IAC approve a formal strike ballot of the membership, with the intention of starting any strike action with two consecutive days in September. 

After discussion at its meeting on 13th April the IAC agreed the following: 

1.  To refer the question back to the NJC Committee to ask that it consider seeking, as a matter of urgency, the views of Regional Local Government Committees on whether members wish to:

a) carry out sustained strike action in line with the NJC Committee’s decision as outlined above or;

b) accept the employers’ offer 

 

2.
That preparing the ballot register (including data cleansing) be instigated immediately, in case a ballot is required

Members of the NJC Committee were then asked for their urgent views on whether they felt able to take a decision on the IAC’s request by email or whether they would prefer a meeting to consider it.

Your North West NJC Representatives took a view that we were fine with a co-ordinated response by e-mail and that we should submit that response as soon as possible.  The following response was sent on the evening of 13th April:

THE FOLLOWING IS THE VIEW OF THE NORTH WEST REGION'S ELECTED NJC REPRESENTATIVES AND SUBSTITUTES

The North West NJC representatives are happy to respond to this request by email and we do not believe that a further meeting of the NJC Committee is required to discuss this.

We propose that the NJC Committee responds to the IAC on the following basis:

· The NJC Committee has on two separate occasions voted to formally request that the IAC sanctions a full NJC ballot

· On the first of those occasions the NJC Committee voted in light of UNISONs membership consultation undertaken in accordance with the Service Group Consultation Procedures as agreed by the Service Group Conference, the outcome of which was that 10 of the 11 NJC Regions/Nations returned a consultation outcome to reject the offer and support industrial action (a position that also reflected an approximate 2:1 majority of the members responding to the consultation and nearly 3/4 of all Branches responding);

· On the second occasion, as recently as 5th April, the NJC Committee reiterated its position by a significant majority and this was done in the full knowledge of the position of the other unions, the discussions that had taken place at Joint Secretary level with the employers and the view of the National Secretary;

· Irrespective of the report sent to the IAC nothing has changed with regards to the offer and/or the position since the NJC Committee made its decision on 5th April; 

· Welcome the ballot preparation and launch a high profile campaign immediately, with full commitment to securing a YES vote for Industrial Action in line with the NJC Committee policy.

In view of all the above the NJC Committee, as the accountable lay body constituted to make these decisions, should refer back to the IAC its request to sanction a full and formal ballot for Industrial Action.



For consideration by RLGSG:-
The North West RLGSG is asked to endorse the actions of its NJC Representatives in expediting a co-ordinated response and for proposing that the NJC Committee refer back (again) its request for approval of a formal strike ballot to the Industrial Action Committee.
